TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING





MAY 25, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Donald Murray, Ian Peters & One Vacancy

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering Alan Tavenner, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Nick Bove, Lori Torgersen, Rick Rasmussen, Nancy & Matt Jordan
Absent: Councilman Wayne Van Valin, Delaware Engineering John Brust & Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie 

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Police Chief Karl Gonzalez opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE MAY 11, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were tabled as there are not enough Board members for a quorum. For tonight’s meeting are only three board members and Councilman Peter was not here at the last meeting. The minutes will be approved at the next meeting.
1.WARF AGENDA; NY RISING & EVENT ON WINDHAM PATH: Nick Bove was present. Nick would like permission to sponsor “The Best Cyclist in the Universe” Race on Sunday October 1, 2017.  The race would start at the top of Windham Mountain with an Enduro run; Road race (20 miles) and end with a Cross country MTB race (9 miles).  The race could be one person in all three races or a two to three-person team.  For more information please visit www.windhamoutfitters.com.  Nick would like to cap it to 500 riders. And finish at the Windham Path at the field with event tents, changing tents, port-a-potties, and parking. Nick will be personally responsible for all clean up on Monday. The path would be closed to walkers (for their safety) as the riders will finish on the Path.  He has already applied for the permits and has the insurance he would need for Elm Ridge.  The riders would need to use the chairlift to get to the top of Windham Mountain.  Roads can stay open at the intersections will need volunteers/fire/ambulance/police.  The racers will come off of CD Lane Road left on South Street left on State Route 23 (west) to right on North Settlement Road to right on County Route 10 (the raceway has not entirely been mapped out yet, but Nick has a good idea of the race layout). The Board cannot vote tonight as they do not have a quorum they could vote at the next meeting in two weeks. The bookkeeper will call Nick at let him know what kind of insurance will be needed.  WARF’s vision would be to connect the following as one big path: Windham Path, Maplecrest, Hensonville, Windham, CD Lane Park, South Street Bike Park, Elm Ridge trail system and Mtn. Hayden our future trail system.  This is WARF’s goal to connect all as one.  They have various phases that they are working on.  Connecting what we have Phase 1 & 2 and then connecting to Phase 3 that would connect to Hensonville.  They have spent two years now working with DEP and a bridge would have to be constructed in a flood zone.  This is all on DEP property which they do not want to do.  DEP suggested if you can do is as it is more complicated it will involve 2 to 9 property owners and then have no bridge. DEP would work with them from Hensonville to Maplecrest that could be entirely on DEP property. WARF has $75,000.00 in grant money available to them now to use before they expire soon. Phase 4 would be Hensonville to Maplecrest “HensonCrest”. The old Connelly Farm on the right on County Rt. 40
(there is a metal gate that is the start of DEP property) starting there.  We would like to see a trailhead parking there and it would follow tight to the stream. We would like to go to Wedding Bell Lane first. WARF is asking DEP to start letting them build that right away.   Then they want to go from Wedding Bell Lane to the bridge in Maplecrest where the old post office building is. In the past WARF would raise all the money with donations and grants, using no tax-payers money to put in the Windham Path and then the Town of Windham would take ownership of the easement.  DEP is different not sure what they will want and but sure that they do not want the liability of the path.  Nick would also like to know about the projects that were picked from the NY Rising giving the town $3 million dollars for those projects.  Supervisor Pelham stated that 
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there are currently two projects the generators which haven’t started yet and we have seen no money and County Rt. 65 replacing a culvert and Mad Brook we have seen bills and no money.

And we just started that we are looking for an Engineer for the South Street Stormwater Collection Project.  Nick would permission to contact NY Rising to see if there is any other money and if they could revisit WARF.    
2.REQUEST TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY for 2017 & 2018: Greene County requests permission to use for a public meeting for County Route 12 Multiuse Path on June 8 @ 6:30 pm. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.  The Windham Public Library requests permission to use for the following: Lego Club on July 11 @ 2-3:30pm; Essential Oil Workshop Make & Take on July 13 @ 6-8pm; Pre-School Adventures with Carol Spear on July 18 @ 11-12pm; Art Class with Alice Tunison (cube painting) on July 18 @ 1-3pm; Slime Making Workshop with Jen Grinnell on July 19 @ 1-3pm; Doll Making Workshop with Alice Tunison on August 8 @ 1-3pm and Painting Workshop with Patti Ferrara on September 14 @ 6-8pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.  Black Dome Music Festival requests permission to use for setting up prior to concert on June 23 @ 5-10pm; Concert is June 24 (already approved) and cleaning up on June 25 @ 9-12 noon. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy. The Windham Chamber Music Festival-Bob Manno requests permission to use for Rehearsal on July 12, 2018 @ 10am -10pm; Rehearsal on July 13, 2018 @ 10am -10pm and Rehearsal & Performance on July 14, 2018 @ 10am -10pm. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
3.REQUEST FOR FIREWORKS DISPLAY PERMIT Town of Windham July 4th Celebration. This was tabled as there were not enough Board members for a quorum. This will be approved at the next meeting.

4.APPLICATIONS FOR TOWN SEWER SERVICE: Hensonville Hose Co, 432 State Route 296, Hensonville, Tax #96.17-1-6 would like permission to connect to the Town Sewer System.  They have purchased on commercial EDU paying a $50.00 application fee on May 17, 2017.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.  John O’Neill, 236 Brooksburg Road, Windham, Tax #96.00-3-36.1 would like permission to connect to the Town Sewer System.  He has purchased a residential single-family EDU paying a $50.00 fee on May 23, 2017.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
5.LAND ACQUISTION RESPONSE FOR PARCEL ID #2959 off Jennies Notch, Windham.  Original letter was given to Planning Board for their comment, they recommend parcel #2959, Tax #62.00-1-8 be opened as public access area (PAA) and the use is to be left for recreational uses as well as mountain biking.  The Supervisor will send this recommendation to NYS DEP Bureau of Water Supply, Paul Lenz Deputy Chief.  A motion to approve letter with Supervisor’s signature was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
Supervisor Pelham asked Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington if he ever had the chance to check on the sidewalks.  A long-term plan for routine maintenance of the sidewalks should be done.  Gary suggested maybe hiring someone with the suction cup machine device. There will be an issue with the old style big thick stones, that suction cup machine might not be able to lift those stones due to the weight. Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz stated that there is another machine out there but it will drill a hole in the stone and it self-levels the stone. The Centre Property sidewalk needs to be replaced and the sidewalk to the right of Town Hall needs to be addressed.
6.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #17 OF 2017: to accept the Sidewalk District Billing for the Winter Season of 2016-2017 in the amount of $7,996.80.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.  GENERAL FUND WARRANT #6 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer 
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funds to balance the General Fund Acct. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
7.NY RISING SOUTH STREET STORMWATER COLLECTION REPORT: NY Rising provided a resolution to go into a negotiating contract with Brinnier & Larios, PC.  Supervisor Pelham is not comfortable with the way this was written. The Supervisor would like to entertain a motion to table at this time as the Board and Town Attorney are not comfortable either with approving this resolution.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
8.GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTION #202-17: Authorization Distribution of Mortgage Tax, Town of Windham $75,843.85 as noted per Board.

9.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. Highway has been busy paving, mowing and with community service as the American Flags have been put up for the Memorial Day weekend.  Everything is in good shape.
10.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent.

11.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present. Car 385 back passenger window has been fixed.  CD Lane Park is open.  One grinder pump is working and one needs to be fixed.  Water test is good for the park.  Recruit Rogers will be done with his academy field training hours at the end of this month.  At the first meeting in June the Chief will discuss to possible hire Rogers as part time officer.
12.COMMITTEE REPORT: Councilman Peters missed the last meeting as he went to an educational Finance School in Saratoga.  He learned a lot and come home with a lot of really good ideas and good contacts from the Association of Towns. He would like to look at bringing us forward on the financial side, freshening up and establishing our Investment Policy and Fund Balance Policy.  He has examples and will be working with Larry on that.  He would like to make a request for bids to all our local banks Key Bank, Bank of Greene County, Bank of Coxsackie and NBT Bank where they will send back bids on long duration of Certificate of Deposits. With our Fund-Balance we can buy long duration of CD’s 2, 3 even 5 years.  We will put out to bid and try to get better interest rates back from the banks, make them compete.    Councilman Van Valin is absent.  Supervisor Pelham brought Larry Tompkins up to the Aimes House on Windham Mtn. to see the shingles on the roof.  Larry immediately liked what he saw. It is a GAF Product Glenwood Series it is a designer shingle and designed to look like cedar shakes but it is a very heavy asphalt. Larry liked the color and everything.  Brian at GNH can get us some samples to look at.  Larry Gardener is finishing up correspondence with Windy Ridge. He wrote a letter as they have requested.  We have this NY Rising issue we need to discuss.  It is good to look at the CD rates and this summer the rates will be rising.  Councilman Murray has installed a new key pad lock on the Ambulance building. The socks are on the handicap bathroom pipes at the Town Hall as per request of USDA and he has taken a picture to be submitted.  Supervisor Pelham stated that Dominick Caropreso has written letters to Mystic Rose on County Rt. 40 and Ness’ at the corner of County Route 65 and 65A about their houses in disrepair.  The owner of Mystic Rose has responded and is taking care of getting the lawn mowed; some painting and fixing the hole in the roof.  He has also approached Valero Gas Station in town and brought them the sign law and application.  Valero has already taken down the pop up sign.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: No one was present.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS May 25, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #10-G contained vouchers #367-393, totaling $14,521.53 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
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HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #10 contained vouchers #108-111, totaling $5,886.69 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #10 contained vouchers #153-167, totaling $34,672.35 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #11-P for General contained 6 claims, totaling $6,673.61 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.  Ambulance payroll contained 21 claims; totaling $12,631.66 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy. Police payroll contained 5 claims; totaling $5,267.97 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #11-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,560.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #11-P contained 2 claims, totaling $225.50 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.

The meeting adjourned at 8:19 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 3 in favor, one absent & one vacancy.
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